Mendham Recreation Committee Minutes: August 9, 2017

In attendance: Kevin Lanahan, Bud Murphy, Ned Panfile & Bruce DiBisceglie
1. Communications
a. July ’17 Mendham Borough Recreation Committee (MBRC) meeting minutes reviewed.  

i. Minutes and agendas posted to Mendham Borough website.
b. Communications:

i. Received a solicitation through Margot Kaye from Mitch Witek at EZ Ice Rinks selling ice skating rinks. 
1. Starting price is $1,700. 
2. Bruce replied that this is not something we are considering at right now. 
3. If we should consider a rink at Boro Park, Bud Murphy has a contact that could offer a better price.
ii. Steve Eisenstein (new Rec Director in Mendham Twp) requested to borrow the Borough’s movie set-up.
1. Steve was not clear if he needs just the screen, or projector and PA as well.  (Bruce waiting for reply)
2. Bruce replied that the Borough Rec Dept ceased loaning equipment due to constant damage.

3. Bruce also replied that he would have to be at the Twp event for 4½ hours to assure safety.

4. Kevin suggested that if we do “lend” the screen out, a deposit should be received prior to cover the cost of replacement (approx $1,700 for the screen, $400 for projector lamp).

5. It was noted that the Twp charges for their events to make a profit. The Boro does not charge and Boro taxpayer money paid for the projector/screen as a non-profit acquisition.
c. Meetings: 
i. Bruce attended the July 20, 2017 Borough Council meeting. The following Recreation items were discussed
1. Tennis Court replacement. 

a. The consensus was to stop filling in cracks and resurface all four courts properly.
b. The approximate cost per court is $65,000.

c. The possibility is to finish the two fire house courts within 12 months, then the ball field courts the year after.

2. Day Camp Employee background checks

a.  was not discussed, but it was suggested to have a meeting off-line with the Borough Clerk, Rec Director, Rec Secretary, Legal & Police.

3. Borough Park signage:

a. The council wishes to move forward with Bruce’s sign proposal. 

i. Residents need to be involved

ii. The pros/cons of lighting were raised. No decision at this time (lights at gazebo).
4. Nancy Rodrigues was approved as Alternate I to the Recreation Committee. 

ii. Penny & Bruce participated in a conference call on July 26, 2017 to establish procedures for Day Camp employee background checks

1. Susan Sharpe (legal) set up the call with Margot Kaye, Bruce & Penny. It was decided that:

a. All Day Camp employees under 18 must:

i. sign a Privacy Waiver (to MBPD)

ii. submit to a Sex Offender Registry Search (by Bruce)

iii. submit to local background check thru the MBPD & MTPD (PD findings to Bruce)
b. All New Hires as Day Camp employees 18 or over:

i. Submit to all of 1,c,ii,1,a above

ii. Submit to criminal background checks through MorphoTrust using Form “D” at a cost of $41 to be paid by the Day Camp (results go to Bruce).
c. All returning Day Camp employees 18 or over:

i. Submit to all of 1,c,ii,1,a above
ii. Submit to criminal background review with form 212 B (through Margot) the cost of $20 to be paid by the Day Camp (results go to Bruce).
2. Labor Day Preparation / Assignments (a tentative line-up was distributed):
a. Kevin arranged a tent for Rob Trout’s band at the carnival. Cost $500. 

b. Kevin requested a list of marches by August 23rd. 

c. Ford donated three cars with drivers. Audi donated three cars without drivers. Volunteers will be needed to pick up, drive and drop of each of the Audis. 

d. It was suggested to alert the MBPD to be aware of any political protesters to protect visiting dignitaries.

e. A hazardous weather contingency was discussed:

i. Cancelation (not postponement) occurs with thunder, lightning or a forecast of heavy rains. This is Bruce’s call.

f. Assignments: 

i. Bruce will manage the confluence at East Main, Tempe Wick & Heritage Manor.

ii. Bud will manage VIPs and antiques on Heritage Manor.

iii. Ned will manage the High School lot. 

iv. Amy J will manage Tempe Wick with the Knights of Columbus

v. The Knights will manage East Main Street

vi. Kevin will announce from the Phoenix House.

vii. Rob Trout will announce from the Gazebo

3. Day Camp Updates: 

a. The 2017 Day Camp concluded on August 4th and by all accounts was a major success. The typical annual financial surplus is expected.
b. Statistically, while the K-6 enrollment in the Boro decreased by 2% and the Twp by 4%, the Day Camp sold 1,026 weeks, compared to 1,008 in 2016. The Day Camp increased enrollment by 2% while the K-6 population decreased by 3%.
c. Each age group increased in number in 2017 over 2016 except one. The largest increase being rising 1st graders +68%. Other groups: 2nd Grade +3%, 3rd grade +13%, 4th grade +15%, 5th grade +7%. The rising 6th grade group decrease by 54%. The 6th  grade group typically decreases each year since the camp expanded to include 6th grade. Modification will be discussed in December with Bruce, Camp Directors Amanda Sherwin and Kristel Gallagher during their annual Day Camp Reorganization winter meeting.
d. An open discussion took place about salary wages. Specifics were not discussed. The conversation centered generally on making the Day Camp wages for 2nd year employees comparable to the federal minimum wage in order to keep our talented counselors. In 2017 the Day Camp lost 100% of its rising senior class to better paying jobs. This increase in payroll expense could be offset by an increase in registration income at roughly $5 per registrant. The MBRC concluded that the registration increase was nominal. Also, the feeling was that the increased revenue from K-6 would go directly back into the 9-12 population, thereby giving the money right back to the community. Bruce will discuss this outcome with Amanda and Kristel during their Day Camp Reorganization winter meeting.
e. It was also noted that all 87 applicants who completed paperwork and training was offered work by the end of camp. Each of the 87 were evaluated on a daily basis by the Senior Staff as part of the re-hiring process for 2018.
f. The Senior Staff met on August 4th to brainstorm fresh ideas improvements for 2018. The area most likely to improve is the process of ordering staff and camper shirts (2nd largest expense besides payroll). Staff will now be given new shirts on a need basis only. The Senior Staff will color-coordinate for easy identification (i.e.: the Medical Director will wear red and no one else will) and will reuse shirts from prior years. The cost for camper t-shirts will raise to $10/shirt.
4. Concert / Movie Update:

a. The movie “Frozen” was attempted as a rain date on July 19th at the gazebo. Unfortunately the movie was cancelled for 2017 due to severe weather conditions. Lightning was detected 49 miles NE at 8pm and directly approaching the Borough. “Frozen” will be reconsidered for 2018. 
b. Larry Stevens performed 7-9pm on July 23rd. The show was mildly-received. 7:30pm attendance = 100 people. 8:00 pm attendance = 125. Final attendance = 100 indicating a good audience retention rate of 80%
c. The FabForward Band debuted 7-9pm on July 30th. The show was very well-received. Many groups were singing along. 7:30 pm attendance = 130 people. 7:50 pm attendance = 150. 8:10 pm attendance = 125. Final attendance = 110 indicating a fair audience retention rate of 73%. Noted: 17% of the audience left at the halfway break as the band had to correct a problem with the sound system. This did contribute to audience loss. Without the break & sound issue, the retention was about 90%. As a result, the FabForward Band will be invited back in 2018 after this successful 2017 trial. 
d. The drive-in movie “Moana” was held as part of National Night Out. Officially registered as a NNO event, the drive-in movie was preceded by the Day Camp’s annual Red/Blue event. The night was a huge success. The parking area on the field was at capacity with cars. 190 people and 42 cars were in attendance (95% capacity). There were no incidents. DPW helped with AC power and the MBPD was on hand for security. The transmitter broadcast on 87.9FM worked perfectly. The MBRC would like to repeat this itinerary in 2018 with an addition of providing ice-cream between the end of Red/Blue (8:00pm) and the start of the movie (8:30pm). The Day Camp suggested capturing the evening with drone photography. 
5. Prior Business: 

a. Nothing discussed.
6. New Business:   
a. The MBRC voted 3-0 in favor of recommending subtle lightning to the Boro Council for the new sign at Borough Park.

i. Bruce requested that the look of the sign be consistent with the existing sign at West Field. It was also recommended that if future signs should be added to Franklin or Pastime Field, they would be consistent as well.
ii. Kevin suggested a back light behind the lettering (similar to the Chester Borough sign). 

b. It was proposed to invite 1-2 food truck vendors for the first concert of 2018. Bruce has approached a few and the leading candidate is ‘The Empanada Guy” out of Morris Plains. He needs about $500 gross to make it worth his while. He requested to have an ice cream vendor along side of him as he found ice-cream availability increases his sales. 

c. Tennis Courts:
i. Bruce researched and offered an alternative to Jeff Cooper & Rick Merkt about resurfacing the tennis courts with asphalt. A synthetic court costs about $23,000 to install. Mine Hill has installed the same court and so far is happy with it. 
ii. Jeff and Rick inspected the Mine Hill court immediately and requested analysis from Paul Ferraro though Mayor Henry. 
iii. Paul’s findings will be tabled at the August 17th Borough Council Meeting

Next Meeting: TENTATIVELY SCHEDULED FOR 7:30pm, Wednesday, September 13th, 2017 at the Phoenix House
